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The University of Delaware’s Art 
Conservation Department educates 
and trains professional conservators 
who are well versed in the treatment, 
analysis, documentation, and preven-
tive conservation of individual artifact 
and archive collections. For more 
news about our students and other 
department activities visit our web 
site at www.artcons.udel.edu. 

Top: Winterthur/University of Delaware 
Fellow Katherine “Kiki” Peters 
inpainting the bowl of the spoon after 
filling the losses. Above: Kiki reducing 
adhesive to the broken edges of the 
shell. Right (upper): The spoon during 
treatment; shell pieces after removal 
of old adhesive and taped during 
assembly. Right (lower): Recto and 
verso of the shell after treatment. 
(Images: E. Krape, K. Green, K. Peters.)

Art Conservation and tales of the sea

Growing up in Florida, WUDPAC Fellow Katherine “Kiki” Peters loved the seashells that her 
grandparents collected and displayed throughout their home. This year, as a second-year objects 
major, she requested a treatment project that contained shells. The program obliged by providing 
an ornate silver spoon with a shell, likely mussel, bowl that had been in storage at the museum.  

The oval-shaped shell has a smooth texture and is 
colored brown along the rim, changing to purple and 
then to white in the center. The spoon was acquired in 
1988 from a private collector. 
         When she examined the spoon, Kiki found tarnish 
on the silver handle and a distracting line of excess 
yellowed adhesive from a past repair to the bowl. This 
ran upward, just off center, from one of three rivets 
attaching the handle to the bowl to the bowl’s tip.  
Additionally, the repaired join fit together unevenly.
	      Kiki’s treatment goal was to restore the spoon to a 
closer approximation of its original appearance by 
polishing the handle and addressing the past repair. 
She first cleaned the spoon overall with a soft brush, 

followed by gentle cleaning with either deionized water or ethanol to remove dust and grime. She next con-
ducted solubility and microchemical spot tests on the adhesive and found it to be cellulose nitrate. Cellulose 
nitrate-based adhesives were used widely throughout much of the 20th century, but they have long since been 

replaced in conservation by more stable materials.  
When acetone on a cotton swab did not reverse the 
join, Kiki applied an acetone poultice to the join and 
wrapped the area in plastic cling wrap to stop evapo-
ration. Although this worked, she was still unable to 
make the two pieces match together evenly. After 
working under the microscope to further remove 
remaining traces of the adhesive, however, she was 
able to achieve precise join alignment. 
       Kiki turned next to a few small losses visible in 
the shell bowl. She filled them with acrylic-based 
mediums and then inpainted the fills with acrylic 
paints to help them blend into the rest of the shell.
Her final step before returning the spoon to storage 

at Winterthur was to polish the silver handle. Now that the treatment is finished, she looks forward to 
sharing photos of the final product with her grandmother who, now widowed, continues to live surrounded 
by the seashells she and her husband collected.




